
Three Angus families shared their 
stories of working through generational 
succession on their operations during 
a panel discussion hosted as part of the 
Angus University Workshops on Nov. 6. 
Kansas Angus breeders Mark Gardiner 
of Gardiner Angus Ranch, Ashland, and 
Paige Pratt of Johnson 
Farms LLC, Dwight, 
were joined by Donnell 
Brown of R.A. Brown 
Ranch based in Texas. 
The discussion was 
moderated by Barbara 
Dartt with The Family 
Business Consulting Group.

All three individuals stressed the 
need for communication among family 
members — starting early and continuing. 

Brown, who is the youngest of four 
siblings, credited his parents for fostering 
family communication around the dinner 
table 40 years ago while the children were 
still young. Four years ago, his parents 
had the foresight to initiate the transfer of 
the ranch to the four children and their 
families, allowing the children to decide 
how to divide the land. 

“My parents said, ‘We’ve lived our 
dreams and want to watch our kids pursue 
theirs,’ ” Brown explained.

Pratt, who grew up in Kansas, married 
and moved to Virginia, where she and her 
husband were establishing a seedstock 
herd. Her dad called and invited them 
to return to Kansas and join him and her 
brother and his family in the operation. 
They accepted, and now the trio of families 
is working together. Pratt emphasized 
that monthly management meetings are 
critical to keep the communication flowing 
between her dad, husband and brother, 
who each have different personalities and 
management styles. Quarterly meetings 
involve the men and their spouses.

Gardiner also credited his parents for 
initiating family meetings while he was 11 
or 12 years old. 

“I hardly understood the concept of 
death, let alone estate planning at that age, 
but eventually you began to understand,” 
he shared. Gardiner and his siblings were 
given opportunities to buy land and invest 
in the family business. He noted that some 
of his siblings made different choices, but 
they still value each sibling’s opinions.

Gardiner emphasized, “There’s no right 
way or wrong way. The ultimate question 
is how are you going to work it out?”

He added, “Growing the business is 
a work right, not a birthright. It’s OK to 

talk about things and not always agree, but 
everyone comes to the table. The worst 
thing you can do is not talk about things. 
We’re not going to be here forever.”

Gardiner also shared a story of his dad, 
Henry, planting a tree shelterbelt and 
assigning the job of weeding and watering 
those trees to Mark with his brother Greg 
when they were young. While Gardiner 
said he wasn’t fond of the task, years later 
as a parent he came to recognize the value 

of getting the kids to work 
together. 

“Ultimately, I planted a tree 
shelterbelt for my kids to weed 
and water,” he said, adding, 
“Whatever chore you do 
together, those become family 
meetings.”

“If we can teach our kids how to work, 
earn, save, invest and work together, 
those are the key points to be successful,” 
Brown said, reflecting on watching his own 
children and nieces and nephews grow to 
adulthood. “We extend to them they have 

an opportunity to 
return to the family 
operation, but not 
the obligation.”

In her closing 
comments, Pratt 
emphasized to the 
senior generation 
in the industry, “If 
you want a hired hand to work, that’s 
fine, but if you want a partner for the 
next generation, that requires a different 
conversation and approach.” 

To the younger generation she said, 
“If the older generation won’t put down a 
plan, you should leave. That is unfair and 
unequitable, and you should walk away.”

She also noted that it is important to 
show appreciation to all family members. 
“No matter what roles they have, making 
people feel valued and a part of the team is 
very important.”

Brown summarized that 
communication and leadership are 
essential to address the transition process 

and closed by saying, “It’s important to 
make plans to keep the ranch in the family 
and the family in the ranch.”

The panel was one of the Angus 
University Workshops sponsored by  
Merck Animal Health Nov. 6 at the 2016 
Angus Convention. For comprehensive 
coverage of the Angus Convention, 
including speaker summaries, links to 
the full presentations, photos, videos and 
more, visit www.angus.media/news/ 
Angus-Convention. 

Editor’s Note: Field Editor Kindra Gordon 
is a freelance writer and cattlewoman from 
Whitewood, S.D.
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Eighty percent or more of family 
businesses indicate they want the family 
business to be passed on to the next 
generation of family, but less than 20% 
of those businesses usually have a formal 
written succession plan in place. 

That sobering statistic was shared 
by Barbara Dartt as she led an Angus 
University workshop Nov. 6 focused on 
family farm succession planning. Dartt 
was trained as a veterinarian, is the third 
generation to have worked with the 
Michigan Extension system, and today 
works with families in the Upper Midwest 
through her role with The Family 
Business Consulting Group.

Dartt noted that tension exists in family 
businesses because family expectations 
and business demands are fundamentally 
different.

She asks her clients to begin by 
recognizing there are three circles that 
intersect for a family business — family, 
business and ownership. Some individuals 
may have all three roles, while some 
individuals may only be family and 
business and are not yet ownership. Family 
members who are not in the business may 

only be in the family circle. As a result of 
these different roles, there are different 
perspectives, and Dartt emphasized that it 
increases the need for communication and 
decision-making structures.

One of her top tips to aid 
communication and decision-making is 
to have a designated — and neutral — 
place where the family can hold regular 
meetings. 

One of the first items of business should 
be to align the family’s commitment to 
the business. This involves identifying 
if the current owner is prepared to step 
aside, and if a qualified successor has been 
identified and is being trained.

Also of utmost importance, according 
to Dartt, is for families to identify their 
guiding principles, which include values, 
vision and purpose. She suggested asking, 
“What does the family expect from the 
business? What do we want to create 
together? What’s our purpose?”

Dartt noted that ownership transition 
should never be the first step in family 
business succession. Instead, the process of 
transferring management and leadership 
should come first.

Dartt also emphasized that a third-
party facilitator can be an important tool 

in this process. “They are someone to 
hold the family to a deadline and to keep 
them moving forward with this process.”

As a last bit of advice, Dartt 
encouraged those in the audience to get 
the next generation of family members 
working together. She noted, “Cousins 
working together as teens on the farm puts 
relationships in place you can’t replicate 
later. Even if some of those cousins don’t 
intend to return to the farm, the time they 
spend there provides a good education.”

Learn more about Dartt at  
www.thefbcg.com/dartt/.

Her presentation was one of the 
Angus University Workshops sponsored 
by Merck Animal Health Nov. 6 at 
the 2016 Angus Convention. For 
comprehensive coverage of the Angus 
Convention, including  
speaker summaries, links to the full 
presentations, photos, videos and more,  
visit www.angus.media/news/ 
Angus-Convention. You can find the 
PowerPoint to Dartt’s presentation there.

Editor’s Note: Field Editor Kindra Gordon 
is a freelance writer and cattlewoman from 
Whitewood, S.D.
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From left, Donnell Brown of R.A. Brown Ranch, Texas, joined Kansas Angus 
breeders Paige Pratt, Johnson Farms LLC, and Mark Gardiner, Gardiner 
Angus Ranch, in a panel discussion on ranch transitions.

Start the Transition Conversation
Family business consultant shares tips for generation transfer in Angus 
University Workshop.
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